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Dear Sir/Madam 

Strengthening protections against unfair contract terms 

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the exposure draft on Unfair Contract Terms (UCTs) reform.  
We welcome a more robust system to address UCTs in order to allow small businesses to access justice and 
help prevent them from being subject to contract terms deemed to be ‘unfair’.  The removal of contract 
limits; the new definition of a small business; and, clarification about standard form contracts will help 
provide greater certainty for all parties.   

Small business definition 

The proposal to increase the small business definition to fewer than 100 employees or an annual turnover of 
under $10 million is necessary.  Our Office has seen many examples where the current definition does not 
cover small businesses as intended, due to the limiting definition.  This leaves many small businesses 
unprotected and undermines the intent of the UCT provisions, which should be an effective tool to aid 
appropriate access to justice for small business owners.   

As such, we welcome the proposed definition, which will help to combat the power imbalance faced by small 
businesses when they sign standard form contracts.  The definition to include fewer than 100 employees is 
already used by our Office and the Australian Financial Complaints Authority (AFCA) and the $10 million 
annual turnover is used by the Australian Taxation Office (ATO).  This consistent definition that encompasses 
small businesses appropriately will enable UCT provisions to be used more effectively. 

Enforcement and determinative powers 

The rebuttable presumption clauses will assist in streamlining decisions and create more certainty.  
However, the necessity to determine the term is ‘unfair’ through the court still creates a cost barrier to small 
businesses that seek to defend their personal economic interests. 

As such, we suggest including provisions to make appropriate terms deemed ‘unfair’ automatically void and 
replaced with a suitable term.  This would improve upon the proposed suggestion to issue an injunction to 
prevent a party from relying on a term in any existing contract.  It would also help ensure clarity to an 
affected small business that the term is ‘unfair’ and should be void, helping to address the imbalance of 
power. 

In order to assist small business access justice, the UCTs would be complemented by a more robust system 
that allows small businesses to defend their own commercial interest and seek affordable determinations.  






